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WASHINGTON LEGAL FOUNDATION 
2009 MASSACHUSETTS AVENUE, NW 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20036 
(202) 588-0302 

 
 
 
 
      September 13, 2006 
 
By Facsimile [301-796-9877] 
   and First-Class Mail 
 
Thomas Abrams, RPh, MBA 
Director 
Division of Drug Marketing, Advertising, and Communications 
10903 New Hampshire Ave. 
Bldg 22 Rm 1400 
Silver Spring, MD 20903-0002 
 
Re: NDA #50-708 and 50-709 
 Prograf® (tacrolimus capsules and injection) 
 MACMIS ID #14259 
 
Dear Mr. Abrams: 
 
On August 31, 2006, the Division of Drug Marketing, Advertising, and Communications 
(DDMAC) sent a warning letter to Astellas Pharma US, Inc. (Astellas) alleging that a 
professional journal advertisement for Prograf® (tacrolimus capsules and injection) misbranded 
the drug “in violation of” 21 U.S.C. § 352(n) and 21 C.F.R. § 202.1(e)(5)(i) and (6)(ii).  
DDMAC should withdraw the warning letter, for the following reasons: (1) it cites no data or 
other substantiation supporting its interpretations of various aspects of the advertisement; (2) it 
purports to forbid the use of clinical investigations published in reputable scientific journals, 
apparently based on DDMAC’s disagreement with the conclusion of the study authors; and (3) it 
challenges the presentation of risk information in the advertisement without an adequate legal 
foundation.  Moreover, DDMAC issued the warning letter and is seeking corrective advertising 
more than four months after the journal advertisement was actually published.  This delay, and 
the concomitant risk of misleading physicians, provides an independent ground for DDMAC to 
withdraw the letter. 
 
Background 
 
On June 21, 2005, WLF launched a new program, known as DDMAC Watch, to monitor 
DDMAC’s regulation of prescription drug promotion.  Under the program, each time DDMAC 
or its counterpart in the biologics center, OCBQ, sends a warning or untitled letter to a 
pharmaceutical or biotechnology company advancing questionable legal theories or seeking 
inappropriate remedial action, WLF sends a letter back to the agency identifying the deficiencies 
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in its approach and requesting that the letter be withdrawn.  Since the launch of DDMAC Watch, 
WLF has sent 28 letters to DDMAC or to OCBQ.  In each letter, WLF requested a 
comprehensive review of agency policies and procedures to assure that they sufficiently 
respected the First Amendment and the limits imposed on DDMAC and OCBQ action by the 
Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act.  Despite repeated requests for dialog on these issues, 
which are of great importance both legally and from a public health perspective, WLF has yet to 
receive any kind of response from DDMAC. 
 
On August 7, 2006, WLF issued a comprehensive report—based primarily on the response 
letters issued since the DDMAC Watch program began—concluding that DDMAC regulation of 
prescription drug promotion is being conducted in a manner that routinely violates both the First 
Amendment and FDA's statutory mandate.  The report concludes that FDA routinely orders 
suppression of truthful speech, demands that manufacturers engage in "corrective messaging" in 
the absence of any evidence that health practitioners or patients were misled by supposedly 
misleading promotion, and violates federal administrative law by using warning and untitled 
letters (rather than established notice-and-comment procedures) to adopt new agency policies 
regarding prescription drug promotion.  We formally submitted the report to FDA in the form of 
a citizen petition, again asking DDMAC to undertake a comprehensive review of its policies and 
procedures.  We have not yet received a substantive response to our citizen petition. 
 
Despite these repeated efforts to draw DDMAC’s attention to the many constitutional, statutory, 
and policy deficiencies raised by its practices—to say nothing of the potentially grave public 
health consequences of interfering in the dissemination of truthful, non-misleading health 
information— DDMAC has done nothing to alter its course, as the warning letter to Astellas 
demonstrates.  We therefore again request that DDMAC withdraw its warning letter and initiate 
the comprehensive review that the First Amendment, statutory limitations, and public health 
considerations demand. 
 
Unconstitutional Ban on Dissemination of Scientific Information 
 
In the warning letter to Astellas, DDMAC contends that the clinical investigation cited in the 
journal advertisement to support statements regarding the renal and cardiovascular effects of 
Prograf and a competing therapy, cyclosporine, “does not constitute substantial evidence or 
substantial clinical experience.”  DDMAC also “requests that Astellas immediately cease the 
dissemination of violative promotional materials for Prograf such as” the journal advertisement.  
In essence, DDMAC asserts, Astellas may not use the clinical investigation as the basis for 
advertising claims for Prograf because of alleged deficiencies in the study itself. 
 
This approach to promotional materials that rely on clinical investigations with which DDMAC 
has design issues raises important public health questions and conflicts with the First 
Amendment.  First, it seems inappropriate for DDMAC to prohibit Astellas from using a clinical 
investigation that has been published in a reputable, peer-reviewed scientific journal.  Both 
studies cited by Astellas in the journal advertisement appeared in Transplantation, which is the 
official journal of The Transplantation Society—a highly regarded voluntary membership 
organization of primarily physicians, surgeons, scientists, and other specialists actively engaged 
in the science or clinical practice of organ, cell, and tissue transplantation.  See The 
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Transplantation Society, By-Laws art. IV, § 1(i), available at http://www.transplantation-
soc.org/by_laws.php.  The journal Transplantation is the most-cited journal in the field of 
transplant medicine.  It employs rigorous peer-review procedures, and is listed by five indexing 
sources.  Given these indicia of reliability, it is inappropriate for DDMAC to characterize a 
clinical study published in that journal as insufficient to provide substantiation for advertising 
claims. 
 
Moreover, certain attributes of the study itself support its use to substantiate promotional claims.  
DDMAC’s sole concern with the study, according to the warning letter, is that the relatively 
favorable renal and cardiac results observed for Prograf “were not primary efficacy endpoints” 
but rather “were reported as part of post hoc analyses of safety and adverse event data 
collection.”  Yet FDA itself has recognized that the characterization of an endpoint as primary or 
secondary is virtually meaningless.  See FDA, Guidance for Industry: Clinical Studies Section of 
Labeling for Human Prescription Drug and Biological Products—Content and Format 5 (Jan. 
2006) (“The terms primary endpoint and secondary endpoint are used so variably that they are 
rarely helpful.”), available at http://www.fda.gov/ohrms/dockets/98fr/01d-0269-gdl0002.pdf.  
Any failure to define the relevant endpoints prospectively could be remedied by disclosure in the 
advertisement of that fact, and should not be addressed by banning claims based on the study. 
 
DDMAC’s treatment of one of the studies is particularly troubling.  The report by Pirsch and 
colleagues of a clinical investigation comparing Prograf to cyclosporine in renal transplant 
recipients, published in 1997 in the journal Transplantation, specifically concluded that “[t]here 
was a significant reduction in the incidence of biopsy-confirmed acute rejection in the 
tacrolimus-treated patients (30.7%) compared with the cyclosporine-treated patients (46.4%, -
=0.001).”  In light of that conclusion—that subjects taking Prograf had a lower rate of biopsy-
confirmed acute rejection than subjects taking cyclosporine—it is inappropriate for DDMAC to 
forbid Astellas from simply reiterating that conclusion by claiming that Prograf provides superior 
rejection prevention relative to cyclosporine.  Such a prohibition amounts to an implicit attack on 
the validity of the study author’s scientific conclusion, and raises important First Amendment 
issues.  It is also troubling given that FDA actually accepted the study for inclusion in the 
approved product labeling for Prograf.  It is hard to understand how the study could meet FDA’s 
stringent standard for incorporation into the package insert and yet fail to provide sufficient 
substantiation for an advertising claim. 
 
Moreover, it is clear from the case law that the government may not prohibit an advertising claim 
that it fears may be misleading to consumers if the potential deception may just as easily be 
cured by including qualifying  information in the advertisement.  Thus, for example, the United 
States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit has held, in a closely analogous 
FDA context, that the agency may not simply ban claims that are substantiated with data that do 
not meet a particular standard.  Instead, FDA must consider whether disclaimers would be 
sufficient to assure that the claims are truthful and non-misleading.  See Pearson v. Shalala, 164 
F.3d 650, 657-58 (D.C. Cir. 1999), reh’g denied, 172 F.3d 72 (D.C. Cir. 1999).  DDMAC 
therefore must analyze the Astellas advertisement carefully to determine whether additional 
disclosures concerning study design would be sufficient to address any potential of the 
advertisement to mislead.  The warning letter contains no evidence that DDMAC has performed 
this constitutionally required analysis. 
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Lack of Foundation for Allegations of Misleading Claims 
 
DDMAC’s second error is to once again allege that particular statements in a promotional piece 
are misleading without an adequate basis.  Specifically, the warning letter to Astellas asserts that 
the “stable renal function” and “favorable cardiovascular profile” claims “suggest that Prograf is 
associated with fewer abnormalities of renal function, blood pressure, and lipids than 
cyclosporine.”  It asserts, further, that the “long term success” and “superior rejection 
prevention” statements suggest “that Prograf is better or more effective than cyclosporine in 
preventing organ rejection at one year and long term after renal transplantation.”  In neither case 
does DDMAC proffer any data or other information substantiating its interpretation of the 
journal advertisement. 
 
Before DDMAC may take action with respect to an advertisement alleged to be misleading, the 
government must develop data demonstrating that the advertisement, in fact, is misleading.  In 
the warning letter to Astellas, DDMAC does not even allege that anyone was actually misled. 
Rather, DDMAC appears to be merely fearful that someone might be misled.  This approach is 
incompatible with the First Amendment.  See Virginia State Bd. v. Virginia Citizens Consumer 
Council, 425 U.S. 748, 769, 773 (1976). 
 
Unsupported Regulation of Risk Disclosure 
 
DDMAC repeats this error in attacking the manner in which risk information is disclosed in the 
journal advertisement.  The warning letter to Astellas asserts that the presentation of 
nephrotoxicity and hypertension information in the advertisement “is not sufficient to overcome 
the misleading suggestion,” created by the renal and cardiovascular statements appearing earlier, 
“that Prograf is safer than has been demonstrated, and results in a minimization of the risks.”  In 
essence, DDMAC alleges, Astellas violated federal law by implying in one part of the 
advertisement that Prograf has favorable cardiovascular and renal effects relative to cyclosporine 
without also disclosing, in the same part, that the drug has cardiac and renal risks. 
 
WLF finds this allegation bewildering.  First, as noted above, DDMAC states in the warning 
letter that the cardiovascular and rental claims constitute claims of superiority for Prograf 
compared to a competing drug, cyclosporine.  On page 4 of the warning letter, DDMAC states 
that these claims “suggest that Prograf is associated with fewer abnormalities of renal function, 
blood pressure, and lipids than cyclosporine . . .” (emphasis added).  Yet, at the same time, 
DDMAC appears to say that these statements suggest an absolute degree of cardiac and renal 
safety, such that the disclosure of heart and kidney risk information from the approved labeling is 
necessary for the presentation to be truthful and non-misleading. 
 
As noted, DDMAC has provided no data to substantiate any particular reading of the journal 
advertisement.  It is therefore impossible to know which of these two potential interpretations is 
closer to the actual manner in which physicians interpreted the cardiac and renal statements.  
Moreover, it is hard for WLF to see how DDMAC can credibly attack the presentation of cardiac 
and renal risks in the journal advertisement, given that the information deemed relevant by 
DDMAC actually appears in the advertisement.  It is not sufficient for DDMAC simply to assert, 
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without justification, that the presentation of risk information “is not sufficient to overcome” the 
suggestion—imputed to the advertisement by DDMAC without corroborating data—that Prograf 
is safer than has been demonstrated.  The Administrative Procedure Act, the Data Quality Act, 
and the First Amendment require more. 
 
Lack of Authority to Compel Corrective Advertising 
 
In our report issued on August 7, we explained in detail the constitutional basis for our request 
that DDMAC discontinue its practice of demanding corrective advertising in every warning 
letter.  Corrective advertising is not among the many remedial actions expressly authorized 
among FDA’s statutory authorities, and the courts have repeatedly found First Amendment 
violations in government demands that private firms engage in such advertising.   
 
In this particular case, corrective advertising is especially inappropriate.  DDMAC notes in the 
warning letter that the approved labeling in effect when the journal advertisement for Prograf 
was published referred solely to use of the drug in liver or kidney transplants.  DDMAC does not 
indicate the date on which Astellas’s advertisement appeared.  Nonetheless, the absence of any 
reference in the advertisement to cardiac transplantation indicates that the advertisement ran no 
later than April 2006, the month in which Prograf was approved for use in cardiac transplant-
ation.  Accordingly, DDMAC is issuing its warning letter, and requesting corrective action, more 
than four months after the advertisement was published. 
 
WLF believes that any physician who viewed the original journal advertisement would only be 
confused if Astellas were to run “corrective” advertising many months after the fact.  Given 
DDMAC’s focus in the warning letter on the cardiac and renal risks associated with Prograf in 
the approved labeling, it seems likely that the “corrective” advertisements would emphasize 
those risks.  To the extent physicians understand that the “corrective” advertisements relate back 
to another advertisement that they might have seen months earlier, it is all too possible that 
communications intended by DDMAC to be remedial could end up inappropriately discouraging 
physicians from using Prograf. 
 
Conclusion and Requested Action 
 
For the reasons discussed above, we request that DDMAC immediately withdraw the warning 
letter to Astellas and cease the issuance of warning and untitled letters and advisory 
correspondence that contain allegations the same as or similar to those described above.  We 
request that you review, in a systematic fashion, all of your policies and procedures to ensure that 
they provide sufficient room for manufacturers to disseminate, and health care practitioners and 
patients to receive, truthful and non-misleading information about prescription drugs.  We 
request, further, that you respond to the numerous submissions that we have made to you since 
the DDMAC Watch program was initiated last year.   
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The deficiencies described in this letter do not necessarily constitute an exhaustive list.  It is 
DDMAC’s responsibility to ensure that its actions comply with the First Amendment, and do not 
exceed FDA’s statutory authority. 
 
      Sincerely, 
 
 
 
      Richard A. Samp 
      Chief Counsel 
 
cc: Sheldon Bradshaw (GCF-1) 
 Janet Woodcock (HF-2) 
 Scott Gottlieb (HF-21) 


